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1st Mediterranean Congress "Music and Science": using ICT in the post-Covid 
scene 

València /Sarajevo/ On-line worldwide: 27,28, 29 November 2020 

Day of Presentation on October 13, 2020 (València) 

THE APPLICATION GUIDELINES 

 

Description of the Congress: 

The 1st Mediterranean Congress "Music and Science" aims to be an annual event that brings together 
different personalities of music and science in the Mediterranean region to create together year after 
year proposals that can contribute to the social and cultural advancement of our societies. The particular 
choice of merging the two disciplines, music and science, in the same Congress stems from the idea 
that both are different manifestations of the same discipline: thought; and thus seeks to show more 
closely two methodologically very similar worlds, essentially twinned, but socially considered as distant 
from each other. The main goal of the event is the elaboration of a report that brings together the different 
ideas of the speakers, as well as the proposals that will emerge from the discussions in the rooms of 
the Congress.  

The topic of the report will change every edition, according to the general topic of the event. In this first 
edition, the topic "Usage of ICT" (Information and Communication Technologies) has been chosen, as 
it is perhaps the most obvious innovation in the way of working that society has adopted as a result of 
the pandemic situation generated by the Covid19, where music and science have been exposed to a 
common challenge as eminently practical disciplines and had to address their methodologies in the 
post-Covid scenario marked by social distance. In this way, the presentations must be generally adapted 
to the use that ICTs have had during the social confinement situation, as well as to what they might have 
in the future. This use must be applied to the specific topic. 

PROFILE OF PARTICIPANTS 

Participation is open to members from Mediterranean countries: Spain, Egypt, Syria, Algeria, Lebanon, 
Morocco, Turkey, France, Monaco, Italy, Cyprus, Palestine, Montenegro, Croatia, Bosnia and 
Herzegovina, Greece, Albania, Tunisia, Malta, Israel, Slovenia and Libya. The recipients are experts in 
the field of music and science; trainers; students; professionals; representatives of entities dedicated to 
the promotion, teaching and dissemination of music and science. 

OBJECTIVES 

Improving the methodology of online work in science and music. 

Encourage the spirit of collaboration in emergencies. 

Strengthen the new working links made possible by the generalisation of online work. 
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INNOVATION 

This conference responds to one of the great challenges of our societies in the post-covid scenario, 
which is online work in eminently practical disciplines such as music and science. The online 
development of the whole Congress allows the participation of a wide range of speakers from twenty 
Mediterranean countries that will bring a decisive international character to the event, emphasizing the 
richness and variety of contents and points of view. On the other hand, the connection and fusion of two 
disciplines such as science and music give to the congress a benefit that had not been as widely 
developed as the approach of this project until now. The initiative also has an aim of continuity and 
replicability on new subjects related to music and science, as it intends to be an annual event and each 
edition will conclude with a scientific report that will be a very useful and enriching user manual for the 
different entities, knowledge centres, institutions and individuals dedicated to these subjects. 

DIVERSITY 

The Congress promotes diversity as an element of identity of Mediterranean cultures. It begins with 
joining various musical disciplines, from classical to modern, folk, fusion, as their link with the theme of 
distance work, by the proposed presentations. In the same way, in the case of talks on the scientific 
field, innovation, diversification of methods and new proposals are expected. This opens a wide range 
of diverse particular topics that can be showed and, in particular this cultural and discipline diversity will 
be represented in the opening of the event.  

 

CALL FOR APPLICATIONS AND TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE CALL FOR THE 1ST 
MEDITERRANEAN CONGRESS MUSIC AND SCIENCE: USE OF TICS IN THE POST-COVID 
SCENARIO 
 

1. GENERAL INFORMATION 

This document unambiguously and unequivocally brings together the criteria for participation and 
selection of speakers in each of the rooms of the I Congress "Music and Sciences of the Mediterranean": 
Use of ICT, as well as the establishment of technical and administrative rules governing the procedures 
for competitive selectrion of interventions.  

The I Congress "Music and Sciences of the Mediterranean": the use of ICTs in the post-covid scenario 
will be held on 27, 28 and 29 November 2020, entirely on the Internet, with a live opening day, included 
in the activities of the Mostra Viva del Mediterrani 2020 festival, and will be structured in six different 
rooms, each of them for a specific topic and with a maximum of ten speakers. 

 

The thematic rooms are: 

 

MUSIC 

- Room M1: Online rehearsal techniques 

- Room M2: Optimizing practice in the absence of face-to-face classes 

- Room M3: Improvisation and musical current musical scene in confinement 
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SCIENCE 

- Room S1: Methods for exchanging ideas in lockdown 

- Room S2: Experimental work during the lockdown 

- Room S3: Didactics of science in the absence of face-to-face classes 

 

Each room will accommodate a maximum of ten participants and a moderator, established by the event 
organization. 

Participants in each room are invited to prepare a document related to the theme of the room, as 
explained in detail in the second section of this document. 

The proceedings of the activity in the virtual rooms will be recorded, and later written up in the form of a 
report to be published by the organization of the event. The resulting document will be part of the 
historical archive of the situation generated by Covid19, as well as a document of obvious usefulness 
for any professional, academic or educational institution that wishes to develop its online activity. 

 

2. ROOM TOPICS 

The Congress "Music and Science of the Mediterranean" aims to be an annual event that brings together 
various personalities of music and science in the Mediterranean region to create together, year after 
year, proposals that can contribute to the social and cultural progress of our societies. The main 
objective of the event is to write a report that brings together the different ideas of the speakers, as well 
as the proposals that emerged from the discussion in the rooms. The topic of the report will change with 
each edition, depending on the general topic of the event. For this first edition, the topic "Use of ICTs" 
(information and communication technologies) was chosen, as it is perhaps the most obvious innovation 
in the way society has worked due to the pandemic situation generated by covid19. In this way, the 
presentations should be adapted in general to the use that ICTs had during the situation of social 
isolation, as well as to the use that they might have in the future. In particular, this use must agree with 
the specific topic of each room, which are explained below : 

 

MUSIC room 1 (M1): Online rehearsal techniques 

The consumption of music on the Internet is becoming more and more common, as well as the 
production of music specifically designed for the Internet. A very concrete example regards online 
collaborations in which a group of musicians record their parts separately and put them together in a 
video to be consumed by users on different online platforms. Another example is a musician or group 
of musicians recording their performances, either of their own compositions or of those of someone else 
and making them visible to the public on the Internet. This is music specifically designed for the Internet. 

As for music designed for the outdoors, with an audience in front of the performers, the confinement 
situation made face-to-face rehearsals harder, so they usually moved to the Internet. As a result, the 
music has become almost entirely created on the Internet. 

Each of these ways of producing music requires prior preparation. The main topic of this room is the 
application of ICT to the preparation of musical events, in all their forms. The aim is to create a use 
manual that brings together the techniques of online musical work and that can be used as a 
methodological reference for the work, just as counterpoint or instrument manuals do exist. 
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MUSIC room 2 (M2): Optimization of the practice in the absence of face-to-face lessons. 

Learning music has become more direct thanks to the Internet. Either self-taught or under the 
supervision of a teacher, the amount of online material for learning music is large enough to be 
accessible to anyone interested. However, the question arises as to the quality of this material. In the 
absence of direct contact between musicians, the interaction has had to adapt to be purely online, and 
in this way, it educational resources on the Internet may have received different attention or use. In 
particular, this room aims to show what learning music looks like in the total or partial absence of direct 
contact with other musicians, and to look for the best way to practice when all you have is online material. 
The goal is to create a manual that brings together online learning techniques and musical practice to 
be used as a methodological and pedagogical reference. 

 

MUSIC ROOM 3 (M3): Improvisation and musical actuality in lockdown 

Musical improvisation is a discipline that is largely ignored in many music schools, especially classical 
music. Improvisation as a discipline has a complex theoretical background and a practical application 
that usually requires the interaction of several musicians simultaneously. While solo improvisation does 
exist, it is often fuelled by the musical creation of other performers or composers, since the modification 
of various themes or licks is part of the usual improvisational game, both classical and modern. In short, 
improvisation is a discipline that depends very much on social interaction, especially given the little 
attention it receives in music education. The use of the Internet has made easier the spread of themes 
of which new versions have been created, much of them improvised, as well as the emergence of 
backing tracks over which one can improvise at home. It is very likely that this use has spread even 
more due to the social confinement caused by the covid19. Thus, the main topic of this room is the 
development of improvisation in confinement, focusing on the possibilities of the spread of musical 
ideas, the possibilities of joint improvisation in real time online, and solo improvisation practice 
techniques. The ultimate goal is to create a manual that brings together techniques for the development 
of musical improvisation, both in isolation and online, and that can serve as a practical methodological 
reference. 

SCIENCE Room 1 (C1): Methods of exchanging ideas in lockdown 

Over the years, science has become a discipline highly dependent on social interaction, given that the 
development of an idea in the hands of one scientist or scientific team is usually based on previous 
results published by other scientists. While the mass media are a very appropriate tool for scientific 
divulgation, they may not be so suitable for dissemination, which requires more detailed and specific 
information, for which the Internet is ideal. However, the exchange of ideas is a deeper process than 
the mere exchange of results; it is the development of the result itself, for which a real time exchange of 
ideas is needed, even more immediate that some of the possibilities that the Internet provide.  

This is why face-to-face teamwork is so widespread in the world of science, and the situation of social 
distance caused by Covid19 has displaced even this form of work to the Internet. The topic of this room 
is the exchange of scientific ideas in confinement, focusing on the joint development of new ideas at a 
distance. The ultimate goal is to create a manual that brings together methods for exchanging and 
discussing ideas, both in isolation and online, and that can serve as a practical methodological 
reference. 
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SCIENCE Room 2 (C2): Experimental work during lockdown 

A theory is only scientific if it is experimentally checked. There are many written texts about how the 
experimental verification of a theory should be, which has led us to the modern scientific method. 
However, the application of this method, which is fundamentally experimental, has been hampered by 
the situation of social isolation caused by covid19. The central topic of this room is the development of 
online experimental work, both methodological and practical. The ultimate goal is to create a manual 
that brings together experimental work methods, both in isolation and online, and that can serve as a 
practical methodological reference. 

 

SCIENCE Room 3 (C3): Didactics of science in the absence of face-to-face classes 

Either self-taught or under the supervision of a teacher, the amount of online material devoted to science 
learning is large enough to be accessible to anyone interested on learning about it. However, the 
question arises as to the quality of this material. In the absence of direct contact between teachers and 
students, as well as between students themselves, the interaction has had to adapt to be almost purely 
online, and in this way, it educational resources on the Internet may have received different attention or 
use. In particular, this room aims to show what scientific learning looks like in the total or partial absence 
of direct contact with other scientists, and to look for the best way to learn when the only thing you have 
is online material. The ultimate goal is to create a manual that brings together online scientific learning 
techniques to be used as a methodological and pedagogical reference. 

 

3. STRUCTURE OF THE APPLICATION 

Applicants must applo using the following form:  

https://forms.gle/hpAdEGxYZXEpiKUz6 

with the following information: 

- Name and surname 

- Email address 

- Phone number 

- Nationality 

- Date and place of birth 

- Title of the presentation 

- Abstract of the presentation 
 
(Preferred) The abstract should have a minimum of 500 words and a maximum of 1500, in which the 
specific topic of the presentation should be explained in a clear and concise manner, as its adequacy to 
the general topic of the room in which the participant wants to take part, and the conclusions of the 
presentation. The logical structure of the proposal will be well valued, which should be reflected in the 

https://forms.gle/hpAdEGxYZXEpiKUz6
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abstract, as well as the adequacy of the conclusions to the purpose of each room, and the language of 
the presentation.  
 
It is also allowed that participants upload, instead of a full abstract, a text with the title of the presentation 
and an explanation of why s/he is interested in participating in the congress and, in particular, why s/he 
is interested in the particular chosen room. In this case, it is expected that the participant has prepared 
his/her presetation for the day of the congress.  

- Code of the room in which you wish to participate (M1, M2, M3, C1, C2 or C3) 

- Training/education 

- Languages 

Participants must be fluent in at least one of the following languages: Spanish, Catalan, French, Arabic 
and English. Knowledge of at least two of these languages will be positively valued. If you want to 
participate with another language, you will be asked to specify which one, and the Organization will 
assess the possibilities. 

- Professional experience in the world of music or science 

Applications can be submitted from September 17, 2020 to October 17, 2020. The results of the 
competition will be made November 16, 2020. 

 

4. THE SELECTION AND PARTICIPATION STEPS 

First stage (17th September 2020 – 17th October 2020): Collection of applications 

Second stage (18th October 2020 – 16th November 2020): Evaluation of the applications and 
communication to the selected candidates. 

The second stage ends with the públic announcement of the selection results on the official competition 
website. The selected participants will be informed by e-mail with detailed information about the event. 

Third stage (27th November 2020 – 29th November 2020): Congress. 

The program of the congress can be consulted in the PDF document "Program” 

 

5. APPROACHES AND CONTENT 

The structure of the presentation is of free choice, allowing both free speech and supported by images 
or videos, but it must last a maximum of twenty minutes and be under the fundamental criterion of 
adaptation to the topic of the room in which the participation is taking part. The suitability to the room 
must be reflected in the summary uploaded to the application for participation.  

Presentations can be carried out in any of the following languages: Spanish, Catalan, French, Arabic 
and English. The Organization will provide translation aids in the virtual rooms. In the case somebody 
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wants to participate in another language it will be asked which, and the event Organization will assess 
the possibilities for translation aids. 

 

6. APPROVAL 

Participation in the I Congress "Music and Sciences of the Mediterranean": The use of ICT implies the 
acceptance of the use by the Organization of the name of the participant, as well as his nationality and 
his intervention, in order to make public the final memory of the event. 

Participation in the I Congress "Music and Sciences of the Mediterranean": The use of ICT in the post-
covid scenario implies the acceptance of the possible publication of the recording of the intervention on 
the Internet. 

No personal information, apart from name, country of origin and nationality, will be communicated to 
third parties. 

Participation in the I Congress "Music and Science of the Mediterranean": the use of ICT implies the 
acceptance of these rules. 

 

7. ORGANIZATION: 

The event is organized by the Mediterranean Citizens' Assembly Foundation (FMCA), which provides 
financial sponsorship, coordinated by its MCA circle in Sarajevo and the MAAK Foundation, and will 
benefit from the institutional sponsorship of the Mostra Viva del Mediterrani festival, the City Council of 
Valencia,  and the collaboration of different public and private institutions, Academic institutions and civil 
society organizations of all the Mediterranean region. The Congress will be fully online, using the 
videoconferencing platform ZOOM with the following schedule: 

TUESDAY 13rh October 2020 (12am La Nau Building, Valencia) 

PRESENTATION DAY OF THE CONGRESS IN MOSTRA VIVA DEL MEDITERRANI 

FRIDAY 11.27.2020 

10am – 11am: Opening of the event. Welcome to the participants of the organizing entities and 
sponsors. 

Brief summary. 

11am – 11.30am: Access to the online rooms. 

11.30am – 2pm: Five presentations 

2pm – 3pm: Break 

3.30pm – 7.30pm: Discussion of the presentations. 



 
 

8 
 

SATURDAY 11.28.2020 

10am – 2pm: Summary of the previous day and five presentations. 

2pm-3pm: Break 

3.30pm – 6.30pm: Discussion of the presentations. 

6.30pm – 7.30pm: Cultural evening 

 

SUNDAY 11.29.2020 

10am – 2pm: Reading of the conclusions and closing day. 

All participants will receive a digital certificate of participation.    

 

TRAJECTORY OF THE MCA FOUNDATION 

The Mediterranean Citizens' Assembly Foundation (MCAF) is a network that promotes dialogue, 
proposal and citizen action that promotes the democratic values of freedom, peace and respect for 
diversity, as well as environmental responsibility in the Mediterranean. With an average of 70 
international actions per year, MCAF has solidified its lines of action through different projects and 
activities throughout the Mediterranean: the transition towards sustainable societies; regional 
governance and cooperation; responsibility and ethics; and the promotion and dissemination of cultural 
diversity. The MCAF is present in 19 Mediterranean countries through the 29 MCAF citizens' circles, 
understood as open and permanent places for dialogue between citizens. MCAF's work has been 
rewarded by the "SLOBODA" prize, awarded by the Sarajevo International Centre for Peace and the 
"MAP Laureate" of the Mediterranean Parliamentary Assembly, in recognition of the promotion of human 
rights, freedoms and diversity in the Mediterranean. 

 MCA FOUNDATION CIRCLES http://www.fundacionMCA.org/fr/cercles/ 
 MCAF MEETINGS http://www.fundacionMCA.org/fr/rencontres/ 
 ACTIVITY REPORT: http://www.fundacionMCA.org/fr/9413-2/ 
 PUBLICATIONS: http://www.fundacionMCA.org/fr/publications-MCA/ 
 LETTER OF FOUNDATION: http://www.fundacionacm.org/en/about/founding-charter/ 
 
 

  


	THE APPLICATION GUIDELINES
	CALL FOR APPLICATIONS AND TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE CALL FOR THE 1ST MEDITERRANEAN CONGRESS MUSIC AND SCIENCE: USE OF TICS IN THE POST-COVID SCENARIO


